
CHILTERN DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Meeting of the CHILTERN DISTRICT COUNCIL

held on 17 APRIL 2019

PRESENT: Councillor P Shepherd - Chairman of the Council
G Harris - Vice-Chairman of the 

Council

Councillors: A Bacon
E Culverhouse
I Darby
M Flys
J Gladwin
M Harker
M Harrold
P Hudson
C Jackson
C Jones
P Jones
J MacBean
P Martin
V Martin
S Patel

Councillors: D Phillips
N Rose
C Rouse
J Rush
L Smith
M Smith
N Southworth
M Stannard
D Varley
N Varley
E Walsh
J Waters
C Wertheim
F Wilson

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE were received from Councillors D Bray, J Burton, 
J Cook, C Ford, A Garth, R J Jones, M Shaw, M Titterington and H Wallace

162 MINUTES

The minutes of Full Council held on 26 February 2019 were approved and 
signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

163 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

164 ANNOUNCEMENTS

(a) Chairman’s Engagements

A list of Engagements carried out by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the 
Council between 18 February 2019 and 8 April 2019 had been circulated.
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(b) Chairman’s Announcements

The Chairman had no announcements to make.

(c) Announcements from the Leader of the Cabinet

The Leader of the Cabinet had no announcements to make.

(d) Announcements from the Head of Paid Service

The Chief Executive announced that due to the expected EU Parliamentary 
elections on 23 May 2019, the next full Council meeting had been moved from 
22 May 2019 to 15 May 2019.

165 COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS

There had been no Committee recommendations since the previous meeting 
of Council held on 26 February 2019.

166 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS

REFRESHED JOINT BUSINESS PLAN 2019/20

Full Council was asked to approve the refreshed Joint Business Plan which was 
reviewed annually to reflect the changing needs of the locality and the 
communities that live and work within Chiltern and South Bucks. The 
proposed refreshed Joint Business Plan 2019-2020 was attached at appendix 
1.

It was moved by Councillor I Darby, seconded by Councillor M Stannard and

RESOLVED –

That the refreshed Joint Business Plan 2019 – 2020 be approved.

BUCKS HOME CHOICE ALLOCATION POLICY

Full Council had before it a report which recommended that the revised Bucks 
Home Choice Allocations Policy be adopted and implemented.  Proposed 
revisions had been subject to public consultation, the comments of which had 
been considered and incorporated into the document presented.
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It was moved by Councillor L Walsh, seconded by Councillor I Darby and

RESOLVED –

1. That the revised Bucks Home Choice Allocations Policy be 
approved.

2. That authority be delegated to the Head of Healthy Communities 
to make any final amendments and to agree and adopt the final 
version of the revised Bucks Home Choice Allocations Policy in 
consultation with the Healthy Communities Portfolio Holder and 
subject to Aylesbury Vale, South Bucks and Wycombe District 
Councils also adopting the policy.

167 VERBAL REPORTS FROM THE LEADER, CABINET MEMBERS OR 
CHAIRMAN OF A COMMITTEE

a) Councillor I Darby – Leader of the Council

Councillor I Darby reported that The Buckinghamshire Structural Changes 
Order was laid in Parliament on 2 April 2019. Members were advised that this 
would now proceed through the respective process of the House of Lords and 
House of Commons and the Council awaited the outcome. 

b) Councillor P Martin – Portfolio Holder for Planning and Economic 
Development

Councillor P Martin reported that the draft Chiltern and South Bucks Joint 
Local Plan was due to be presented to the Joint Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee on 29 April 2019 at 6.30 p.m. at the South Bucks District Council 
offices and the Chiltern and South Bucks Joint Committee on 1 May 2019 at 6 
p.m. at the Chiltern District Council offices. Following this it would be 
presented to full Council on 15 May 2019. Further, the CIL Draft Charging 
Schedule was due to be presented to Cabinet for consideration on 23 April 
2019.

c) Councillor M Smith – Portfolio Holder for Environment

Councillor M Smith reported that the new crematorium in Bierton would 
commence operation the week commencing 22 April 2019. Staff had been 
busy adding the final touches and it was expected that the excellent standard 
of service prevalent at the Chiltern crematorium would be duplicated at the 
new site.
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168 QUESTIONS WITH NOTICE (IF ANY)

There were no questions.

169 PETITIONS (IF ANY)

There were no petitions.

170 JOINT ARRANGEMENTS AND OUTSIDE ORGANISATIONS (IF ANY)

There were no reports.

171 MOTIONS

In accordance with Rule 10 of the Council Procedural Rules, the following 
Motion had been submitted and was consequently moved by Councillor N 
Rose, and seconded by Councillor P Martin:

This Council proposes that the Leader should write to Government to request 
that all enabling works for HS2 in Buckinghamshire should be paused until the 
Notice to Proceed to main works contractors has been approved. As required by 
the Department of Transport, Notice to Proceed should not be given until 
management capability, affordability of contracts and robustness of revised 
business case have all been proven. We see no reason why the District or County 
should suffer significant disruption and long term environmental destruction 
until detailed design and cost has been approved. We also ask that HS2 Ltd 
significantly improves the effectiveness of its community engagement with those 
impacted by the line.

Councillor N Rose explained the motion to those present and expressed 
concerns around a lack of competence from HS2 and the changing reasons 
given as an attempt to justify the business case. The effectiveness of 
community engagement was questioned, residents had reported a lack of 
work notifications and incorrect information had been given in relation to 
what was going on in their local area. It was said that often, residents would 
only become aware of works when mounds of earth appeared on site. The 
request to pause enabling works until the Notice to Proceed to main works 
contractors had been approved was seen as being vital to prevent any further 
damage to the district. It was noted that the Chief Secretary to the Treasury 
was undertaking a spending review of failing programmes and as such it was 
suggested this letter also be forwarded to her to assist with the review of HS2. 

Councillor P Martin, seconding the motion, spoke of having been involved in a 
number of local issues caused by HS2 including various local mitigation cases. 
Councillor P Martin had attended a number of community engagement 
sessions arranged by HS2, the last of which presented proposed traffic 
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management plans which did not have the support of the highway authority 
on safety grounds. Residents had lost confidence in the information that they 
were receiving from HS2 and were growing increasingly frustrated. It was 
added that continuing with enabling works would be a gross waste of 
taxpayers’ money. Councillor P Martin concluded that works should be paused 
pending approval of the Notice to Proceed and community engagement must 
be improved should the project continue.

Councillors D Varley, L Smith, and P Jones supported the motion noting the 
significant impact already seen on the A413. Local residents had been affected 
by frequent disruption and the negative impact on the environment was 
evident at the various work sites throughout the district. It was understood 
that a Schedule 17 application had been made to increase HGV numbers 
using certain local roads, National Grid had notified of its intention to install 
taller pylons after HS2 had advised that these would be removed and re-laid 
underground and further concern was raised that Chalfont St Peter Parish 
Council had been contacted by HS2 seeking a burial ground to transfer 
deceased to from a site which would be disrupted by the rail line.

Councillors M Harker, C Jones and C Rouse also spoke in support of the 
motion reiterating their frustration over false assurances having been given by 
HS2 and incomplete, untidy work being evident across the district for a project 
which was of little benefit to the general public. The Members supported the 
works being paused whilst the project was reviewed to avoid desecrating the 
district any further.

Councillors F Wilson, I Darby, V Martin and N Shepherd further supported the 
proposal to delay the Notice to Proceed and affirmed that the Government 
must scrutinise the project in its entirety to prevent any further disruption and 
damage. There was agreement that investing any more funds at this time 
should be ceased until there was certainty on whether the project was to 
proceed. It was also said that work left incomplete by HS2 such as the 
Chalfont St Peter Link Road should be completed regardless of the projects 
next steps. Further, Members identified that a number of the districts roads 
were not designed for HGV use and this had caused a safety concern for 
residents.
 
In accordance with Rule 12.6 of the Council Procedure Rules, the following 
amendment was discussed and was consequently moved by Councillor F 
Wilson, seconded by Councillor J MacBean:

That the motion be reworded to:

This Council proposes that the Leader should write to Government to request 
that all enabling works for HS2 in Buckinghamshire should be paused until the 
Notice to Proceed to main works contractors has been approved. As required by 
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the Department of Transport, Notice to Proceed should not be given until 
management capability, affordability of contracts and robustness of revised 
business case have all been proven. We see no reason why the District or County 
should suffer “further” significant disruption and long term environmental 
destruction until detailed design and cost has been approved. We also ask that 
HS2 Ltd significantly improves the effectiveness of its community engagement 
with those impacted by the line.

On being put to the vote, the amendment was declared carried by the 
Chairman (unanimous).

On being put to the vote, the substantive motion was then unanimously 
declared carried by the Chairman, following which it was 

RESOLVED –
 
1 That the Motion be carried.

The meeting ended at 19.40pm


